
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Public Hearings / Regular Meeting 

June 14, 2012 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, June 14, 2012.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Melody LaMonica.
Visitors:
Sheila Crunkleton, Naomi Herndon, Karla Levering, Tom Okel and Linda Smosky.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of June 14, 2012 to order at 7:35 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance. 

2.
Public Hearing – CUP12-01 – Conditional Use Permit

· Mayor Becker opened the Conditional Use Permit Public Hearing at 7:36 p.m.
· Mayor Becker explained that this Public Hearing is a zoning matter.  Mayor Becker swore in Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks and the applicant Ms. Karla Levering.  Ms. Brooks explained that this Conditional Use Permit is for an above ground pool. The zoning ordinance allows for swimming pools; however they have to be in the rear yard or in the side yard if you have a front setback of at least 200 feet.  In this case, they don’t have that [200 foot front setback]; therefore, they will have to put the swimming pool in the side yard, which requires them to ask for a Conditional Use Permit in order to do that.  The Levering lot is very long and narrow and the pool can’t be put in the backyard.  
· Mayor Becker left the Public Hearing open until for further testimony/evidence.   
3.
Public Hearing – 2012-2013 Budget

· Mayor Becker opened the 2012-2013 Budget Public Hearing at 7:40 p.m.

· Mayor Becker pointed out that there were some budget summaries on the back table and explained that this budget was presented and discussed by the council for the past two months.  The final version of the proposed budget was presented last month in the amount of $301,050 for operating and capital expenses.  There have been no changes made in the budget since the budget was presented by the Budget Officer last month.  

· No public comments were made for the 2012-2013 budget.  

· Mayor Becker closed the 2012-2013 Budget Public Hearing at 7:41 p.m.

4.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.
5.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the consent agenda containing the following:
A. May 10, 2012 Regular Meeting Minutes 
B. April 2012 Tax Collector’s Report

C. April 2012 Finance Report
Councilwoman Neill seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill

Nays: None
6.
Consideration of CUP12-01
· Mayor Becker reminded Ms. Brooks and Ms. Levering that they were both still under oath; this will be evidentiary.  Ms. Brooks noted that she had placed the Certification of Mailed Notices before the council.  The property was posted on June 1, 2012 and there was a public hearing notice in the Enquirer-Journal on June 3 and 10, 2012.  The planning board reviewed the application and unanimously recommended that approval be sent to the town council.  Since this is a Quasi-Judicial proceeding, witnesses have to be sworn in and only testimony from this meeting can be considered when the council is considering the Findings of Fact.  Ms. Brooks presented that Article 4 – Section 4.9 [of the Zoning Ordinance] allows for minor uses or structures necessary for the operation and enjoyment of a principal structure.  Section 4.9.6 states that a swimming pool shall be considered an accessory use, which shall only be located in the rear yard of a residential property or in the side yard when the residence location has at least a 200 foot front setback.  In all other situations, the pool shall be subject to a specific Conditional Use Permit process.  The Levering property is long and it is narrow with some topography issues in the backyard - such that they cannot put it in the backyard and meet the setbacks.   Mayor Becker asked if that was because the front yard is actually not Billy Howey Road, it is Grove Drive.  So the house fronts on Grove Drive, which makes both the front yard and the rear shallow, but [the lot] is very, very wide.  Ms. Brooks responded that Mayor Becker was interpreting that correctly.  

· Ms. Brooks submitted the application and the supporting documents as testimony in this proceeding.  Mayor Becker responded that they would accept the written documentation (application/attachments) as written evidence in the proceeding.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Levering to give the council some sworn testimony.

· Ms. Levering testified that the property is very, very long and they can’t put it [pool] in the back of their house, because they don’t  have 15 feet from the back property line to set the pool – if they did the kids would be jumping out of their bedroom windows, so that is not going to happen.  The only place they have is on the side yard, because the property length is over 400 feet and the width of the property from Grove Drive is 137 feet, so they are really slightly short on the 200 feet from the setback from the road.  They will have it on the side and they are going to have access to the pool from their deck (they are hoping).
· Councilwoman Critz asked about fencing.  Ms. Levering responded that it is an above ground pool; it is going to be 52 inches above the ground.  The ladder is going to be a heavy duty ladder that is going to be bolted to the pool and it also has a chain lock gate that goes on it.  They are also going to be having a platform from their deck that will have wood fences to the access of the stairs to the pool.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she assumed the pictures that were submitted were generic and asked if they represented their plan.  Ms. Levering responded that it is the type of pool and in the future (not right now), they will have a deck going around it, and so it will have a gate.  For the time being, until they get more money up for more decking (they just got done with a deck), they will have a walkway from their steps from the deck that will be gated off to the access to the pool.  Ms. Levering added that she does not work; she is a “stay-at-home” mom.  Councilwoman Critz responded that Ms. Levering shouldn’t say she doesn’t work.  Ms. Levering replied that she is an engineer at home engineering technology; she stays at home taking care of the house and the kids.  Ms. Levering mentioned security issues, she knew that was a reason, of somebody trying to get into the pool or something, nobody is going to be able to get into that, because she is home and their dogs go crazy when somebody gets in their yard, so access getting to the pool, Ms. Levering will know if somebody is trying to get into it – that is not a problem.  Councilwoman Critz responded that they could have a nine foot fence and somebody will try.  Ms. Levering replied if somebody tries, they will have them on camera - that is taken care of.  
· Attorney Bobby Griffin offered to Mayor Becker that that was good to hear, but that is not the evidence they are looking for.  It seemed to Attorney Griffin that the council should ask her, because he didn’t think Ms. Levering was going to present it.  For example – ask number A and let Ms. Levering answer, etc.  The town needs evidence on that and he has heard none.  Mayor Becker responded that he would guide them through those specific findings.  Mayor Becker stated that, as always, our attorney is giving very sound advice.  Ms. Levering is addressing “A” a little bit, about if it will endanger the public safety, Mayor Becker thought.  Attorney Griffin advised that the applicant is supposed to present evidence.  Mayor Becker commented that he didn’t know if there was anyone present to present evidence that it would potentially injure the value of the adjoining property.  Attorney Griffin advised that something in the affirmative that it will not is needed (from the applicant).  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that notice was given out to the newspapers and direct notice was given out to adjoining property owners.  Mayor Becker commented that was in the record and it helps support the applicants’ position.  Ms. Levering explained that she tried to have “Mark” [neighbor] to come today, but he had other things to do.  He said he didn’t care, because he knows his son will be swimming in the pool too.  Mayor Becker asked if Ms. Levering had any reason to believe that “Mark” feels it will.  Attorney Griffin responded that is, again, hearsay and advised the council to just ask Ms. Levering question “A” and let that be the record.  

· Mayor Becker asked Ms. Levering if she had any reason to believe it will injure her neighbor’s property values.  Ms. Levering responded no.  

· Mayor Becker asked Ms. Levering if, to her knowledge, she had met all the requirements that the zoning administrator asked her to meet.  Ms. Levering responded yes.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Levering if she was ordering the pool from a pool company – “this is not something that you all are building”.  Ms. Levering responded no, it was coming from Blue World.  Councilwoman Critz commented that this was a credible pool company and the Leverings were not throwing this together with a tarp; it helps with the safety issue that it is not homemade.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Levering if that information was submitted to the zoning administrator with the conditional use application.  Ms. Levering responded that she believed so, yes, it is 52 or 54 inches high and it is 18 feet in diameter.  Councilwoman Neill commented that at this point does it matter if Ms. Levering has spoken to the neighbors, because from what Attorney Griffin said that would be hearsay.  Mayor Becker responded that Ms. Levering can’t say what they said, but she gave it to the best of her belief.  Councilwoman Critz added the fact that the neighbors were notified and no one has voiced an objection or showed up to object.  Ms. Brooks noted that she had spoken to three people in regards to this Conditional Use Permit.  Councilwoman Critz stated that they weren’t here and therefore that would be hearsay – there is no official objection.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that according to the sketches that were presented and the familiarity with the materials and the way they are installed by a company would, for her, satisfy “A”, in that they will not endanger public health or safety if properly installed.  If they are using a reputable company then that is going to happen and to Councilwoman Coffey that satisfies that.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Brooks if we have any documented knowledge that above ground pools have damaged property values in our community.  Ms. Brooks responded no.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks if she finds that above ground swimming pools are a use that is in keeping with a residential zone.  Ms. Brooks responded yes.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Brooks if there were other above ground pools in the community.  Ms. Brooks responded yes we do.  The only issue with this one is the specific location on Ms. Levering’s property, because of the nature of her property.  Otherwise, she wouldn’t be before the council.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks if this was a “use-by-right”:  if somebody came in to get a permit tomorrow and they could put it in their rear yard that would be the end of it?  Ms. Brooks responded absolutely, it would be “by-right”.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Brooks if they would satisfy the qualifications without a Quasi-Judicial hearing.  Ms. Brooks responded that would be correct.  They do have to follow Union County’s Swimming Pool Ordinance for an above ground pool, which is securing the gate area where the access to the pool is.   Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Brooks if this is going to meet all the county requirements.  Ms. Brooks responded yes, Ms. Levering will also have to go to Union County to get a permit for this pool.  Councilwoman Critz replied so that satisfies that question, because it is going through the county.  

· Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks and Attorney Griffin if “F” and “G” applied to this application.  Attorney Griffin responded well, it is deviating from the ordinance – isn’t it?  Ms. Brooks responded no, not actually.  Attorney Griffin asked why it was before the council then.  Ms. Brooks responded that it is before the council, because it is more specific.  The ordinance allows for it, but it has to go through this process.  Attorney Griffin replied that it is deviated.  Councilwoman Critz commented that the deviation is the setback, not the product.  Attorney Griffin responded that it seemed to him that it is a deviation.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Levering if she believed that by putting it in that different location, it is resulting in a project that is equal to putting it elsewhere on the property in terms of quality.  Would Ms. Levering rather put the pool in the back yard?  Ms. Levering responded if she could, yes.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Levering if she felt that putting it in the side yard with the fencing gives it at least as appealing a project and it is at least as useful to her family.  Ms. Levering responded she thought so, yes.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Levering, in her opinion, if she believed that by putting it on the side, as opposed to the back, that it has any additional effect – could it have negative effect to the neighbor’s values?  Ms. Levering responded no, she did not think so.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks if she believed that there is any reason, from her experience….  Councilwoman Critz continued that that is what she had asked, is there any documentable evidence that we have above ground pools actually harmed property that it is located on.  Ms. Brooks responded not that she was aware of.  Mayor Becker added “by this deviation”.  Attorney Griffin asked Ms. Levering if it was her opinion that the location on the side is not going to harm her neighbor’s property – is that correct?  Ms. Levering responded that is correct.  Attorney Griffin advised the council that is the evidence before them.  
· Mayor Becker referred to “E” and asked Ms. Brooks if there are any specific new criteria that have to be met for this particular Conditional Use Permit – does it have those special requirements?  Ms. Brooks responded no, it doesn't.  Councilman Countryman asked Ms. Brooks if this is “conditional” on the fact that Union County will issue a permit to put it where it needs to go.  Ms. Brooks responded no.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Brooks if the county was just going to govern how it….  Ms. Brooks responded that they are just going to govern that they have it; they are looking to the town for placement of structures and if we say that structure can go there then they will follow our guide.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks if they will evaluate whatever it is they evaluate in terms of structural strength – that is not up to us, that is up to them?  Ms. Brooks responded that she didn’t even think they do that.  

· Mayor Becker asked the council if they had any more questions of Ms. Levering or if Ms. Levering had any other comments that she needed to add.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Levering for clarification on the placement of the pool – was it going on the side nearest the road or the other side.  Ms. Levering responded side, on the other side, away from the road, because their septic tank is on the side towards Billy Howey.  

· Mayor Becker stated that Ms. Levering could be seated and the council could call any other witnesses who may wish to speak at this time.  No other comments were made.

· Mayor Becker explained that the council did not have a lot of testimony, but they have had what testimony there is from the zoning administrator and the applicant in terms of her experience with this particular project.  The council will try to find it whether they can answer in an affirmative to each of the seven questions.   

Findings of Fact
a. The use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed according to the submitted plan.

Councilwoman Critz made a motion to find in the affirmative and Councilwoman Cureton seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:




Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill




Nays: None
Based on the testimony from the applicant as to that the pool is not homemade, it is coming from a reputable pool company.  Based on the information from the zoning administrator that all health and safety issues will be overseen by the county. 

b. The use meets all required conditions and specifications.

Councilwoman Critz made a motion to find in the affirmative and Councilwoman Coffey seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:




Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill




Nays: None
Based on the information that the council was given by the zoning administrator.

c. The use will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property or the use is a public necessity.

Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to find in the affirmative and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill




Nays: None
Based on the evidence that was presented by the zoning administrator.  Based on there was no response from the adjoining property owners. Based on the testimony of the applicant and the fact that the council has no evidence presented that it would have injured abutting values.
d. The location and character of the use, if developed according to the plan as submitted and approved, will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and will be in general conformity with this Ordinance and the Town of Mineral Springs Land Development Plan.

Councilwoman Neill made a motion to find in the affirmative and Councilman Countryman seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:




Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill




Nays: None
Based on the evidence presented by the zoning administrator and the statements made by the applicant.  A pool is a use permitted “by-right” anywhere in a residential zone.  
e. Additional review criteria, as stated in the Ordinance, shall also be considered and addressed where required.

Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to find in the affirmative and Councilwoman Critz seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:




Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill




Nays: None
Based on there are no additional criteria that are needed and on the information that was presented by the zoning administrator.  

f. Any deviation from the terms of this Ordinance will result in a project that is at least equal to or better than what would be accomplished under the strict application of this Ordinance.

Councilwoman Critz made a motion to find in the affirmative and Councilwoman Cureton seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:




Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill




Nays: None

Based on the deviation being of location and not of the structure itself. 
g. Any deviation from the terms of this Ordinance will not adversely affect the right of other abutting or nearby property owners in any material manner.

Councilwoman Critz made a motion to find in the affirmative and Councilwoman Coffey seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill



Nays: None
Based on the information provided by the zoning administrator and in the opinion of the applicant.

· Mayor Becker explained that the council has found in the affirmative to all seven of the Findings required to grant the Conditional Use Permit.  A motion can now be entertained to approve this Conditional Use Permit or grant this Conditional Use Permit conditionally with additional conditions or to deny it.  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the Conditional Use Permit (CUP12-01) and Councilman Countryman seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill



Nays: None

· Mayor Becker closed the Conditional Use Permit Public Hearing at 8:09 p.m. 
7.
Council on Aging
· Council on Aging Representative Ms. Linda Smosky commented that it was a pleasure to be here and thanked the council for the time they give her to attend every year.  The support the town gives the Council on Aging really makes a difference.  Ms. Smosky pointed out that she put two handouts at the council’s desk; one is a two page information sheet and the other is service guide for older adults.  Last year, Council on Aging had 13 aides, they have now elevated one of those aides to full-time and hired another part-time aide, they now have 14 aides, so they are able to provide more in-home services.  They are trying to do more with less; sometimes it is more economical to have part-time than it is to have full-time.  The target for Council on Aging is to go well over 100% of their goal for services for in-home care this year.  One of the things that kind of guide what they are able to do is statistics; Union County is growing very fast.  Across the State of North Carolina (and actually the nation), the number of older adults is rising every day.  The “baby boomers” are turning 60 – 65; right now in the State of North Carolina, 43 of the 100 counties have more people 60 and over than 17 and younger.  The age pyramid has never been like this; it is bursting at the seams now.  By the year 2025, it is estimated that 85 of the 100 counties will be in that situation. 
· Council on Aging is trying to work a little smarter and do more with less, so instead of trying to rely on more money, they are trying to rely on people.  People are a great resource; they have ten volunteers who teach Evidence Based classes (or other classes).  Two of them teach Matter of Balance, two of them teach Chronic Disease Self-Management, two teach Medicare and two do Care Giving classes.  They are all excellent volunteers and Council on Aging is very proud of that.  Council on Aging is also looking to Wingate University to get interns/students to volunteer.  One young man will be joining Council on Aging next week as a Seniors Health Insurance Program (SHIP) volunteer; he is a pharmacy student at Wingate and is going to be a great match with Medicare and understanding prescriptions.  Council on Aging added two other SHIP volunteers from the community in the past year; they are coming to the office helping out with Medicare.
· Councilwoman Critz asked if there is a charge for the in-home care that is provided.  Ms. Smosky responded no, they are on a government grant from the Community Care Block Grant and they are not allowed to charge for their services.  They do take donations; all donations that come into the program go right back to Raleigh and they are added as more services/hours.  Councilwoman Critz asked if services were based on need, not the person’s economic standing.  Ms. Smosky responded "right".  Councilwoman Cureton asked if the people that came to the in-home care were paid.  Ms. Smosky responded "yes, we have 14 paid staff members".      
8.
American Red Cross

· Ms. Sheila Crunkleton from the American Red Cross commented that it was nice to see the council.  Last year when she did her presentation was about a week after the train derailment; the timing was perfect to ask for funding and the council was very generous.  Mayor Becker mentioned that the town met the match [an anonymous matching grant last year].  Ms. Crunkleton responded that the match actually grew and ended up being almost a million dollars for the region.  Money that is donated locally stays local, but it was counted toward that match.  Last year was a strange year; they started with the train derailment in Mineral Springs, which was right in the midst of all the spring storms that were going on.  Several local volunteers were deployed to help in Joplin as well as Alabama, Tennessee and the North Carolina storm.  When the derailment happened, it was also the last day for their Disaster Response person, but everything worked out great and they were able to provide the services they needed to.  Since then, Mr. Tim Patton came back full time in Union County as their Disaster Response person and he is doing a fabulous job.  Here locally, there was an ammonia leakage at Pilgrim’s Pride in Marshville; the Red Cross provided food and helped out the first responders.  In addition, they had 73 family house fires; they helped out with hotel rooms, food, clothing, allowances and services from other non-profits in the community.  Ms. Crunkleton gave Ms. Smosky a little “shout-out”, because the Red Cross has two employees from the Council on Aging on staff; “we couldn’t provide the coverage in our office without them, so that is a very needed service – thank you Ms. Smosky”, Ms. Crunkleton said.  The Red Cross is always in need of collecting blood and our community is very generous in so many ways, they all come together and understand the need of collecting the blood when it is needed.  This past year, training has been life saving classes, which has really put an emphasis on community education; making sure the people are prepared for disasters.  The American Red Cross has started a new initiative called “Citizen CPR”, which is Hands-Only CPR.  People are afraid to do something in an emergency situation – afraid of being sued or what they might catch.  Citizen CPR – Hands-Only teaches people what to do in an emergency situation, which gives the victim a chance.  Sometimes, anything can help and the longer you go without receiving care the more chances there are of something bad happening.  American Red Cross is spending more time trying to get out there and make sure that people are aware of those services and skills.
· Ms. Crunkleton commented that the town was very generous to American Red Cross last year; American Red Cross dropped their donation request [this year], because they understood that last year the town was giving extra money [for the match] and they appreciate that. If the town decides to give additional funding, American Red Cross will take it, they are always very graciously accepting of what the town does in the community; the town set the “Gold” standard for what other municipalities in this community should be doing.  Mayor Becker thanked Ms. Crunkleton and added that the Red Cross provides a municipal service (i.e. sheltering in emergencies) that the municipality does not have to provide.  
9.
Turning Point
· Turning Point representative Ms. Naomi Herndon thanked the council for having them again and for their ongoing support of Turning Point and the domestic violence movement in general.  Things are moving along at the shelter; Ms. Herndon wishes she could say the numbers are down, but they are not.  Domestic violence occurs every day throughout the country and there are no particular populations that are excluded from it.  As Ms. Smosky said earlier, non-profits are trying to do more with less; they are collaborating more.  Turning Point has somebody from Council on Aging working at one of their stores.  In addition, Turning Point has started something with the District Attorney’s (DA) office where a few of the DA’s are working with the law school (new students) in Charlotte to teach them about the civil and criminal end proceedings of domestic violence; they are actually teaching a part of their curriculum now.  The students are coming to the shelter to help work with victims who may need help filling out paperwork, a protective order or preparing for court.    The flip side is that they [students] are now learning, as part of their curriculum, what domestic violence looks like in court; it is very different and they really need to be trained at it.  District Attorney Trey Robison has been amazing, giving education and leeway to the Assistant District Attorney’s (ADA) to work with domestic violence.  This is a great relationship and it isn’t costing anybody any money.  The ADA’s are teaching the student, the students are going to Turning Point which is teaching the students what they need to teach them about domestic violence and the ADA’s are aiding Turning Point clients.
· Turning Point is 24/7 and the cost of operating a facility that never closes is very expensive.  They have two hotlines that go all the time, when the police call in the middle of the night with a victim Turning Point always has somebody there to receive/work with the clients.  In addition to that, security/confidentiality issues make it very cumbersome to deal with.    “We’re just very different in that way and what it takes to make this a secure safe shelter for people and that we are available to them all the time when their needs arise”, Ms. Herndon said.  In addition to being there for women and children who are in imminent danger, the other thing that they feel that is really incumbent upon them to do is to prepare them [victims], so that if they choose not to go back to their abuser they can be self sufficient and independent, so that they can learn to live a violence free life.  The other thing that Turning Point does is that they work with the children of domestic violence; they know that unless they get a systemic case, they don’t have a prayer of eradicating domestic violence.  Working with those children is very important to Turning Point.  Ms. Herndon told the council a story that happened last year, because she wanted the council to know that their money is really put to good use; sometimes they may not have the results they want, but sometimes they have some amazing results.  
10.
Catawba Lands Conservancy

· Catawba Lands Conservancy (CLC) Executive Director Tom Okel thanked the council for the opportunity to give them an update and presented the town with a plaque (to add to the beautiful collection) to commemorate their support last year.  The towns’ support made a tremendous difference last year for the conservancy; it was a successful year.  It was a record year in terms of the amount of land that was preserved; they preserved over 1,600 acres in ten projects and they really hit on all of their focus strategy.  Their focus was on farmland and they were able to preserve four local farms.  In terms of water quality, they preserved over 90,000 linear feet of stream and lake frontage.  In terms of Wildlife Habitat, they did over 1,000 acres.  In terms of connecting people with nature, which is the Carolina Thread Trail (CTT), it was a transitional year for the Thread Trail project – here in Union County it is a project based on outreach and planning.  It is really exciting getting into implementation and getting those trail miles on the ground.  The CTT now has 92 miles on the ground; several segments will be opening soon.  Here in Union County, the CLC preserved 118 acres through a conservation easement (phase 1) on a project at Howey Farm; hopefully that will be close to 1,000 acres in the future.  This is important, because a visible farm that is preserved serves as a catalyst, because other farms become curious and go to that farmer, they trust the farmer more than they trust the CLC initially, but then they begin to dialog with the CLC and that leads to a lot of activity.    Another project in Union County may be a 77 acre Equestrian Farm just south of here if they can get through some negotiations with the bank that has a loan on the deal.  They are creating momentum in a challenging time.  It is a generational opportunity to do what the CLC does in an area that is the fastest growing area in the country.  

· Mr. Okel showed a video.  Mayor Becker explained that the video predated Mr. Okel, it was started more than three years ago.  Some of sound recording was done by Mayor Becker at the other office [at the fire department].  The video featured several conservation landowners, including the Buck family of Gaston County and the Town of Mineral Springs.  Mayor Becker wanted the council to see how much the Mineral Springs trail was featured in the footage; “it is as beautiful as any of the conservation that we see out there”.   Mr. Okel commented that the CLC has about 13,000 acres preserved through 160 properties, which is not a lot for our region.  They have benefitted from the growth; they are not trying to stop growth, they just want to have smart growth and an acre in a smart place can make a huge difference in terms of how a community evolves.  Mayor Becker mentioned that the Frank Howey project was not “hard” closed on last year, so the CLC wasn’t being specific about that particular piece.  Mr. Howey has thousands of acres all over the county, but that particular home place is actually right here on the border of Mineral Springs – at the Roscoe Howey/Potter Road intersection, which is a big asset for Mineral Springs.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Frank Howey, being a landowner/farmer in Union County has linked the CLC to any other large farming landowner prospects.  Mr. Okel responded absolutely, Mr. Howey is spreading the word and those folks are talking to the CLC.  

· Councilwoman Critz informed the council that she and Mayor Becker are in the planning process of using the book “The Last Child in the Woods” as a template; they are hoping to prepare some informal, but informative lectures for the public schools.  They are going to partner together to do some presentations on the value of being outdoors.  
11.
Consideration of Town Hall Maintenance and Landscaping Bids

· Ms. Brooks pointed out the “little book” that was prepared for them and reported that an ad was placed in the paper [Enquirer Journal] for three days as requested by the council.  Five people showed up for the pre-bid site visit.  The five bids that were received are as follows: Taylor & Sons Mowing and Landscaping - $290 a month, Collins Turf and Landscape - $495.00 a month, Tim’s Lawn Care - $510.00 a month, New Creation Lawn Services - $435.00 a month, and Scott Turf Company - $461.58 a month.  Ms. Brooks supplied the council with their references; everyone had glowing reports.  Ms. Brooks pointed out that they had gone back to these companies and asked for a “good-faith” estimate for the extra things that will need to be done during the year; those responses are behind the orange page [in the “little” book.   Ms. Brooks stated that she did not think the council would be using those as a basis for accepting the bids; it was just information we wanted.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the last section (behind the ivory page) is the actual meat of the contract and what we are expecting of the contractor.  There was a diagram that everybody saw and that very clearly spelled out what our expectations are (which wasn’t the case in the past).  The guidelines go right down to requiring a soil test, so that we know we are getting lime and fertilizer in the proper amount at the proper time to get our turf to look better. 

· Councilwoman Critz asked Attorney Bobby Griffin if the council was required to accept the lowest bid.  Attorney Griffin responded no, this is a service contract and they have a lot of discretion as to how they want to approach it – accept bids or accept proposals and negotiate with whom they wish, so they are not required to unless they have adopted a motion to.  Councilwoman Critz replied that they haven’t to her knowledge and the reason she asked was because she has an opinion here that she would like to share as they discuss this.  Councilwoman Critz was extremely impressed with Scott Fairman’s layout of services and how he details what he does.  In addition, he is a member of our community; he lives in Mineral Springs (Valley Farms), where none of the others do.  Councilwoman Critz noted that the fact that she knew him personally and that he was a neighbor (although he is not someone she knows very well); she always notices his yard and that he does quality work.  Scott Fairman gave the most outstanding profile of his services (in Councilwoman Critz’ opinion) and is third from the bottom as far as price.  Councilwoman Critz explained that prior to asking Attorney Griffin, she had wondered about speaking to Mr. Fairman personally and she doesn’t know if he would negotiate his price and she didn’t feel she had the authority to go to him on her own.  Councilwoman Critz thought that we have value in more ways than one by hiring someone from our community; we are supporting someone from within the Town of Mineral Springs, which is something we try to do as often as we can.     Additionally, Councilwoman Critz pointed out that Mr. Fairman has been in our community for ten years and he has great references; she has a strong feeling about the fact that he is a community member and there is quality in his work (even though he is not the lowest bidder).  Councilwoman Critz explained that she wanted to “throw that out” as they discussed this.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that she was more impressed with Tim’s Lawn Care (even though he was the highest bidder), she doesn’t know any of these people, but Tim’s Lawn Care had the most definitive adjectives in his references.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that Mr. Fairman had that too, but she expressed concerns that nobody had a contract with him – everybody was just kind of going along.  He is not contracting, he is not doing major business – maybe he doesn’t see the need to.  The other thing Councilwoman Coffey noticed about Mr. Fairman was the “very responsive” response and she wondered what he was responsive to, if you know what you are doing and you understand what you are contracted for, then you are delivering, if you have to be called that means you are not delivering 100% (even though it said “absolutely satisfied”).  Councilwoman Coffey was more impressed with Tim’s Lawn Care based on the response of his recommendations and the fact that it was so explicit and he is contracting.  Councilwoman Critz responded that Mr. Fairman is a small company and he has few employees – she took that statement [responsive] to mean that if there is a problem he responded quickly.  Mayor Becker commented that he had been present through a lot of this process (not knowing any of these people professionally), he found Scott Turf very impressive in terms of physical presentation.   For full disclosure, Mayor Becker explained that after the bid opening, with the low bid being so much lower than the other four, he did ride over to Stallings, because they have a finished town hall with a lot of landscaping and a park across the street, and he took some pictures to bring back to Ms. Brooks so that she could see as well.  Mayor Becker noted that he was pleasantly surprised, because they didn’t do any more than we asked for in terms of the bid presentation, but at Stallings the shrubs were very nicely edged, the mulch was perfect, and they were pruned.  There isn’t much mowing at the town hall, but they have a park across the street.  Mayor Becker added that he didn’t do as much studying on the other three, because Scott Turf “stuck out” just because it was a very beautifully presented paper document.  The low bidder scared Mayor Becker until he went and saw the work and he was extremely satisfied, which put him in a quandary.   Councilwoman Neill commented that you can’t argue with the recommendations, they are glowing recommendations and she knows Stallings Town Administrator Brian Matthews is extremely particular.  Councilwoman Neill liked their [Taylor and Son’s] price and their references.   Councilwoman Coffey expressed concerns with the price knowing the value of payroll and how he could work so cheaply.   Councilwoman Critz stated that she appreciated Mayor Becker checking into that.  Ms. Brooks offered that we all were concerned about the low price, but their references were glowing.  Mayor Becker commented that there is very little material involved in these monthly bids; the only material that it covers is the gas for the mowers and a little Roundup here and there.  Councilwoman Critz asked if the separate page is for the material for the year.  Mayor Becker responded that we are not holding them to that; it was just estimation. 

· Councilwoman Critz noted that we have three different takes here.  Councilman Countryman stated that he would like the local guy to do it, but he is more concerned about the expenditure and if it is obvious that the other company with $290 a month figure performs very satisfactory work, he thought it would not be wise to spend money we don’t have to spend just because we want a local guy to do the job.  Being managers of our resources wisely is the primary goal.  Councilman Countryman stated that his feeling was if there is an opinion that they would do an equally good job and based on the review that the mayor did and he is satisfied with that, he would lend himself to the lesser of the expense.  Mayor Becker clarified his position by saying he wasn’t trying to endorse the guy and to be honest he had reservations about the low bid.  Since it was so much lower, Mayor Becker was looking for a reason/problem, he didn’t go there to try to “boost” the guy.  He was surprised.  Councilwoman Coffey noted that Mayor Becker was making sure there wasn’t a problem with the quality of work.  Councilman Countryman commented that if after reviewing what Mayor Becker saw and he found the service to be very satisfactory and with the recommendations from the communities being very positive, it is hard to dispute the logical bid.  Councilwoman Critz asked if this was a one-year contract at these prices.  Mayor Becker responded that it will not renew automatically, the council will review the performance and decide whether to renew the contract with the same guy or rebid.  Councilwoman Critz asked the council, because several of them have expressed a desire in the direction of supporting someone who lives within Mineral Springs, if this could be tabled until next month based on Ms. Brooks contacting Scott Turf Company to see if they would negotiate anywhere close to that price, so that it wouldn't be so much of a difference.  That is just a suggestion, if the council wants to go ahead tonight, Councilwoman Critz would certainly agree with Councilman Countryman.  Councilwoman Coffey agreed to table the discussion, but stated she is not in agreement with calling Scott Turf Company to say the lowest bidder was $290, will you meet that?  Councilwoman Critz clarified that she would just say “how close can you come”?  Attorney Griffin offered that when the council has discretion, what the councilman on the end said makes all the sense in the world - all things being equal.  Attorney Griffin has heard nothing unequal about these bidders.  The council solicited bids - why did they solicit bids if they wanted to go with somebody local in the first place?  Attorney Griffin stated that he was assuming that the council was looking for quality and the "best buy" for the town; therefore, he tended to agree with the councilman on the end, he has heard nothing negative about any of them and all being equal you would go with the lower bidder; that is why you have bids in the first place.   Councilwoman Coffey noted that they have paid almost that much at her house per month when they were using a lawn service, which is why she couldn’t believe that it would be equal.  Ms. Brooks commented that she didn’t either until she started talking to the people they are actually working for and it changed her mind.  Councilwoman Coffey stated that she was 100% onboard with the recommendation; “equal”.  Attorney Griffin added that it is sort of unfair to the bidders if you are going to solicit bids from them and they are assuming the lower bidder is going to get it.  The council should be upfront.  Councilwoman Critz clarified that she had no idea Scott Turf Company was going to submit a bid.  Councilman Countryman commented that another way to look at it, based on Attorney Griffin’s comment, maybe a couple of these companies weren’t really interested in getting it, but they thought they would put their foot in there; maybe they are not aggressive and they weren’t necessarily hoping they’d get the job – if luck fell their way, they might get the job.  What Councilman Countryman thought he heard Attorney Griffin say was this is a competitive bid – if these people want the job and they want to work, they are going to bid it as tight as they can and still meet their goals as a business and make a profit.    Again, if the low bid is the lowest and the service as represented by what Mayor Becker reviewed and the extremely favorable comments made by all of these municipalities, then Councilman Countryman felt it incumbent of the council, as good stewards for this community, to spend the least amount of money that we can for the most service they can get.  As much as Councilman Countryman hated not being able to give it to a local businessman, he had that opportunity and he reflected that it wasn’t cost efficient for him to do that.  Mayor Becker added that he is with Attorney Griffin, to be honest, everything made him prefer the local guy (including the quality of his presentation), but the town had the sealed bid procedure, which is usually done for a reason – confidentially.  The ethics involved of somebody coming up with a low bid and then we go to somebody else saying the bids have been opened and we want you to meet this other guys bid would look bad publicly and almost legally in a bad way after the bids have been open.    Attorney Griffin suggested that next year the council might just want to go out and talk with some folks and come back and say here are some prices, rather than solicit bids – the whole aura of this it to go with the low bidder or the person that is qualified.  Mayor Becker added that the town is always under scrutiny from the public as a government.  Attorney Griffin noted that this is a service contract and it can be done differently.  Mayor Becker commented that the public scrutiny could result in the thought “oh, you’re favoring a friend or a neighbor".  Councilwoman Critz responded that the only reason you shouldn’t honor a bid process is if you found something faulty and Mayor Becker did his due diligence to make sure that is not the case.  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to accept Taylor & Sons Mowing and Landscape proposal with a one year contract and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill



Nays: None
12.
Consideration of 2011-2012 Non-Profit Funding Requests

· Mayor Becker pointed out that he had given the council his usual spreadsheet for the nonprofits; the council has the guidelines with requests suggested by the recipients.  Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to stay consistent with their amounts.  Councilwoman Critz and Councilman Countryman suggested that a couple needed to be tweaked.  After some discussion on the Council on Aging, there was a consensus of the council to keep that donation at the $1,500 level; people are living longer and the baby boomers (people born between 1946 and 1964) are coming of the age to be using this resource.  Last year, the council had a special situation with the Red Cross; the donation was $2,500 because they were trying to match funds.  This year, the council will go back to the normal $1,500.     Mayor Becker noted that United Family Services requested $1,000, Community Arts has remained consistent at the $500 level and Turning Point was boosted by $250 last year to the $1,250 level.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that Turning Point get $1,500.  Mayor Becker explained that he did his “little math” and looking at the bottom line, the town’s charitable budget has been $9,750 for the past two years – the council could give $10,500 and still be within the budget, but they might want to have a cap for awhile because the town’s budget has not been increasing; the overall municipal budget has been $300,000 for three years.  Therefore, Mayor Becker would not suggest going above the $9,750.  The council could do some increases and keep the total to $9,300 this year.  After some discussion, Mayor Becker listed the amounts as discussed:  $2,500 to the Catawba Lands Conservancy, $1,500 to Council on Aging, $1,500 to Red Cross, $1,000 to United Family Service, $500 to Community Arts, $1,500 to Turning Point, $300 has already go to Literacy Council and $500 went to Optimist International for a total of $9,300.
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the amounts listed by Mayor Becker for a total of $9,300.00 and Councilwoman Neill seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill



Nays: None
13.
Consideration of the 2012-2013 Proposed Budget
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adopt the budget as proposed and Councilwoman Cureton seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill



Nays: None
14.
Western Union County Municipal Coalition

· Mayor Becker pointed out that his memo should be self-explanatory; this is an informal committee. 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the revised charter for the Western Union County Municipal Coalition and Councilwoman Neill seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill

Nays: None
15.
Consideration of an Hourly Rate Increase for the Deputy Clerk Position

· Mayor Becker asked the council if there was any interest in increasing the Deputy Clerk position salary; this is not a job evaluation.  The council agreed to a three percent increase to staff salaries during the budget process.  Councilwoman Coffey recommended the same three percent increase for the Deputy Clerk position for the increased job responsibilities and cost of living.  Councilman Countryman asked what the current rate was.  Mayor Becker responded $12.00 per hour.  After some discussion, it was determined that the hours worked will be basically the same, there may be some proactive work being done on tax collection, this position did not get an increase during budget discussions, the additional responsibilities aren’t that great, the council has approved a certain amount of money for the position, no new study was done for standard hourly wages for Deputy Clerks in surrounding communities and an increase was requested last year based on qualifications.  Councilman Countryman made a recommendation to move it from $12 an hour to $13 an hour, based on the fact that $12 an hour in this market is exceptionally low.  Councilwoman Critz added that the council has asked Ms. Janet Ridings to take on more responsibility and it was a cost of living increase.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to that the salary be increased from $12 an hour to $13 an hour for Deputy Clerk position and Councilwoman Cureton seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill



Nays: None
16.
Other Business

· Councilman Countryman committed to meet with Ms. Brooks Monday after next to talk about Christmas.

· Councilwoman Critz commented that she has been undergoing treatment for Lyme Disease and she had called Ms. Brooks to ask for the documentation that the council received last year from the State Health Director, which Ms. Brooks pulled up and emailed to her.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that something about this be in the next newsletter.  Ms. Brooks pointed out that there was something about it in the last newsletter and Mayor Becker mentioned that it is mentioned in the trail brochure.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that reference to the information from the State Department be put on the website.   
17. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill 
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 9:35 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, July 12, 2012 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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